GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’

HOUSING SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING (Subgroup)

September 9, 2014 – 1:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT:  Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Melissa Allman, CLASI (via phone); Rachel Beatty, Homeless Planning Council; Dianne Casey, DE HIV Consortium; Marlena Gibson, DSHA; Brian Hartman, DLP; Carlyle Hooff, DSAMH; Trish Kelleher, Delaware Housing Coalition; Lottie Lee, DSAAPD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff. 

Call to Order

Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:10 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves. 

Welcome & Introductions

The minutes from the March 11, 2014 meeting were approved as submitted.  

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA 
· HUD 5-Year Plan/DSHA

· 811 Update

· Downtown Development District
· Universal Design

BUSINESS

Source of Income & Other FY 15 Priorities
Kyle referenced two bills:  Source of Income legislation/H.B. 196 (handout) and H.B. 378 pertaining to homelessness (handout).  He also referenced HCR 66—which establishes a task Force on Delaware’s Homeless to study and make findings and recommendations regarding safe and fair housing.  Kyle stated that H.B. 196 died in Committee, mostly due to issues regarding housing vouchers, including creating an administrative burden and choice.  Kyle spoke about the need of a concerted effort if we wish to pursue this legislation and how to move forward.  Kyle added that we need to speak with all members of the Housing & Community Affairs Committee.   Lottie suggested getting recipients of housing vouchers to speak about the positive effect on their lives.  She said they had contacted housing managers who had clients speak about their life changing experiences.  Melissa suggested asking the Housing Authorities if they could speak about the fact that housing vouchers are not an administrative burden and the advantages for landlords to work with the Housing Authorities.  Brian commented that this type of information had been given to Committee members, including support from 20 agencies.  Carlyle suggested having landlords who receive SRAP or Section 8 vouchers speak about their experience.  Carlyle added that DSAMH had collected information from landlords as to whether they would accept SRAP vouchers and had provided this information to Debbie Gottschalk on a weekly basis.  Carlyle commented about the growing problem with accepting SRAP/Section 8 vouchers.  Dianne suggested have a consolidated effort from the agencies that administer rental voucher programs to hold presentations for landlords through their apartment associations or professional associations.  Dianne commented that there also needs to be more education about fair housing.  She recommended trying these efforts for about a year and then gaining support for the legislation.  Trish stated she is meeting with a nonprofit housing agenda’s lobbyist this week and will ask for insight and advice.  Carlyle commented that there needs to be more creative outreach to the Delaware Apartment Association.  Brian spoke about addressing this on a County level rather than through the State by having an ordinance introduced.  Brian added that landlords are registered at the County level and it could be a condition of registration that they cannot discriminate based on source of income.  Daniese suggested looking at what other states have done that have this legislation in place.  
Kyle commented that he spoke about this during the hearing and received negative responses.  Brian stated another option would be to water down the legislation including the most palatable population—those receiving social security or SSI, veterans and the following year other groups could be added.  Kyle suggested trying again, and, if not successful, amend the legislation during the second legislative year.  Brian suggested introducing two bills—one in the House and one in the Senate, with one being more inclusive and one more restrained.  Kyle commented that he would need assistance in coordination of strategy of different groups to testify before Committee members.  Carlyle and Lottie will assist with this by reaching out to different groups.  Lottie will reach out to Gilman and Weiner Development Associates and case managers who can contact consumers.  Trish will reach out to Ingerman Management.  Carlyle will reach out to SRAP and Section 8 landlords and case managers who can contact consumers; she will also speak to Chris Whelan.  Melissa suggested getting lists of landlords from New Castle County; Kyle will contact Carey Casey.  Dianne will contact Dover Housing Authority and several landlords.  Melissa will contact Donna Starkey-Ford of the Wilmington Housing Authority, Jim McGiffin (CLASI) in Kent & Sussex Counties for resources and the ACLU.  Marlena will contact Dover and Newark Housing Authority.  
Lottie commented that the housing program for kids aging out of foster care also have an employment component and she will contact case managers.  Kyle stated that it was important for people to testify.  Kyle asked if we could have commitments to testify by the next Housing Committee meeting in November.  Kyle will then take this information to Representative Johnson in November and ask him to reintroduce the legislation.  Brian suggested having an Administration Bill introduced at the Cabinet Level since many State agencies are affected; Kyle will send an email to Rita Landgraf and copy Lottie and Carlyle.  Brian suggested contacting Drew Fennell in the Governor’s Office.  Lottie suggested having Bill McCool of UCP speak about the administrative burden.  She will also speak to her contact at NAHRO (National Association of Housing and Redevelopment Officials).  There was discussion about the powerful impact of success stories of individuals receiving housing vouchers.  Trish suggested having Mike Skipper testify because he represents the banking industry and is also an incredible advocate for affordable housing.  Trish will speak to her other financial contacts.  Kyle will contact Rodney Brittingham of DSCYF for their support.                                                                                            
Rachel spoke about H.B. 378 (handout).  She commented that there was little support in moving this legislation forward.  It had been tabled in the House Housing & Community Affairs Committee.  Rachel also spoke about HCR 66 (handout) which establishes a task force on Delaware’s Homeless to study and make findings and recommendations regarding safe and fair housing.  She commented that this task force overlaps what has already been done by three other existing bodies.  As far as she knows, this Task Force has not met.  She plans to contact Senator Bolden for more clarify regarding H.B. 378 being reintroduced.  Carlyle commented that a task force can be more successful in moving legislation forward because there is a wide variety of people attached to it and it represents an independent body which can carry more weight.  It was noted that this resolution was still in Committee and had not moved forward, so there was nothing more to be done. 
Kyle asked if there was any other legislation that we should be supporting or make as a priority for the upcoming legislative session.  Marlena spoke about using reserves from the existing program (SRAP) for homeless children in the school systems.  A pilot program will be launched soon in Christina School District for one year.  DSHA staff will be working with homeless coordinators in the school district.  Kyle asked if he could get statistics on the breakdown of groups who receive SRAP vouchers (for example, those with mental illness, developmental disabilities, etc.)  Trish commented that there are estimates of 25,000 people who need SRAP vouchers.  Lottie added that in order to meet eligibility requirements for SRAP, people must be receiving Long Term Care services.  Trish spoke about the expansion of SRAP to serve people who need SRAP assistance.  Carlyle commented that the money targets for DSAMH cannot be taken away.  
Daniese spoke about other Housing Authorities with jurisdictions outside of Delaware that create preferences for Section 8 housing for those with disabilities who are not receiving services from DHSS.   She added this is especially good when it comes to access.  She also spoke about 504 funding.  Carlyle commented that she did not foresee this occurring.  Trish stated that the Legislators have been very receptive towards SRAP vouchers.  She added that there have been many success stories, receive additional funds and carve out a little for others.  Marlena spoke about the benefits of the cost savings derived from using SRAP vouchers for the target population.   Daniese stated another priority could be to look at the Olmstead Guidance issued by HUD to see how it is working.  Daniese will provide this information to Kyle to disseminate.  
Daniese also spoke about the new CMS Rules defining community pertaining to Medicaid Waivers.  She stated that HUD is working with many agencies.  HUD will have oversight and make a final decision if there is a problem with what a particular State is calling “community” (for example, gated community).  Daniese added that the cottages at Stockley are not covered because they are located on the grounds of an institution which is not considered home and community.  Brian added that Jane Gallivan indicated that DDDS will be releasing a draft plan and requesting comments on the DDDS Plan to implement this in late summer and SCPD will want to make comment.                                                                           
Rachel commented that they are close to making an announcement regarding the Executive Director position of the Homeless Planning Council.      

New Castle County 5-Year Consolidated Plan/DSHA
Kyle referred to a letter (handout) from Sophia Hanson (New Castle County/Department of Community Services inviting him to participate in the development of New Castle County’s upcoming U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD Five Year Consolidated Plan.  He stated that he responded to Nicole Waters of his interest in participating and is awaiting follow-up.  Dianne commented that she has been previously involved in this process as had Kyle.  Dianne spoke about the small size of Delaware and consolidating into one plan as opposed to each jurisdiction submitting a plan.  Marlena commented that the jurisdictions are planning on coordinating their efforts as much as possible, including being on the same time frame and holding joint forums.  Dianne commented about her concern about the cost of the publication.  

Trish spoke about a New Castle County ordinance proposed in 2007 by Penrose Hollins regarding emergency people living near where they work.  The proposed ordinance created incentives for developers to build affordable housing and developments for workforce participants, for example, EMS technicians and police officers.  She said that there was much hostile resistance to the proposed ordinance and that Mr. Hollins is planning to reintroduce the ordinance.  Trish commented about the advocacy efforts of Carey Casey, Lexi Driscol and Stephanie Rizzo in speaking up in meetings about the issues they see with high cost of rents.  Trish asked if New Castle County has been involved in this Committee.  Kyle suggested discussing this topic under membership.

Marlena spoke about DSHA having recently released their 5-Year Needs Assessment.  This was a one-year initiative.  She spoke about the differences from previous needs assessments, including more emphasis on local needs, how the information was framed and creating an accessible web portal.  Marlena added that there is a lengthy section on housing needs for special populations.  The Needs Assessment can be found on the DSHA website:   http://destatehousing.com.  She stated that the DSHA Strategic Plans are due to HUD on May 15, 2015.  They will be released for public comment in April, 2015 (30 days prior to submission) and there will be public forums throughout the state in mid or late October.          
Downtown Development District

Kyle spoke about an email from Ken Smith regarding Downtown Development District and ensuring that housing needs of people with disabilities are met and are reflected in those decisions.  He added that this will be happening in all three counties.  Marlena suggested having someone present at a future meeting.  Marlena will follow-up with Matt or Karen.  

Universal Design

Kyle spoke about an email from Brian (handout) regarding a Universal Design course intended mostly for home builders by Delaware Homebuilders Association.  It is a two-day conference.  He added that Debra Young of EmPowerAbility had presented at an SCPD meeting on what her group is doing regarding universal design.  

811 Update

Marlena stated that DSHA is awaiting their copy of the fully executed cooperative agreement with HUD.  Lottie commented that DSAAPD is working on the referral process and installation of a new computerized system.  Marlena commented that overall a good response was received from developers.  They will be doing some additional outreach to developers.  Lottie explained that they are in the implementation phase and the system should be up and running in November to begin receiving applications.            

Committee Membership

Kyle spoke about past and current membership.  He asked for comments on expanding the membership.  Lottie commented about including people from the various jurisdictions.  Lottie requested that Kyle send out the list of the larger group so they can give feedback by the November meeting.                 
Co-Chair

Carlyle agreed to serve as Co-Chair.  
Other Business

Daniese spoke about the American Housing Survey (owned by HUD).  The American Community Survey is based on census.  Daniese found out they have been counting people in institutions since 2006, but it is not published and done by states.   This information can be found on HUD’s website under Census and Group Quarters.  Included in the numbers are people in nursing facilities, colleges and hospitals, etc.  
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:05 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 12, 2014 at 1 pm, Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.    

Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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